SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

SOUTHAMPTON ADVISORY GROUP

Minutes of the meeting held on 

29 April 2010, 10.00-11.45, Room 3057, Building 65a, Avenue Campus

Present: James Minney (JM - Chair), Alasdair Archibald (AA), Helen Bulpitt (HB), 
Tony Campbell (TC), John Canning (JC), Erika Corradini (EC), Paula Davis (PD - Minutes), Alison Dickens (AD), Angela Gallagher-Brett (AGB), Liz Hudswell (EJH), Mike Kelly (MHK), Heather McGuinness (HMG), Jo Nesbitt (JN), Janice Rippon (JR), Peter Smith (PS), 
Juliet Solheim (JS), Vicky Wright (VW). 

	
	
	ACTION

	1.0
	Welcome and introductions
	

	1.1
	JM, in his first meeting as Chair, welcomed new and old LLAS Southampton Advisory Group (SAG) members to the meeting.

 
	

	2.0
	Apologies for absence
	

	2.1


	Apologies for absence were received from Lisa Bernasek, Ian Giles, Janice Griffiths, Brendan Healy, Zena Hilton, Richard Kennett and Alex Woodgate-Jones.
	

	3.0
	Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising  
	

	3.1
	Those present at the last meeting agreed that the minutes were a complete and accurate record. 

 
	

	3.2
	Item 2.2 – SAG membership

PD confirmed that Alex Woodgate-Jones had joined the group as the representative from the School of Education but unfortunately she was unable to attend this meeting.

	

	3.3
	Item 2.2 – Accreditation for pedagogical workshops
HB advised that the professional standards framework was being reviewed but this was still at an early stage and discussions still needed to take place between LLAS, LATEU and SWAP.

	HB/JC


	3.4
	Item 2.2 – Transition

AGB advised that following discussions with an external funder and colleagues in Science and Mathematics, an outline proposal had been submitted.  LLAS has now been invited to submit a full proposal (deadline 7 May) in collaboration with the School of Education. VW suggested including examples of Southampton Modern Languages transition work in the bid.  JS mentioned the LATEU-funded transition project and AGB added that LLAS carried out focus group interviews with students as part of this project.  AD suggested that JS may like to offer an article on the LATEU-funded project for Liaison magazine.

	

	3.5
	Item 3.1 – Event attendance figures
PD reported that during the 2008-9 academic year, 893 staff from 94 higher education institutions attended 49 LLAS events.  Successful events during the first half of 2009-10 include Thriving in difficult times (attended by 51 Heads of Department), Meeting the current challenges: the humanities and employability, entrepreneurship and employer engagement (organised in collaboration with other Humanities Subject Centres and attended by 76 people), Teaching linguistic fieldwork and sustainability (51 participants), IPR and copyright when sharing educational resources (joint event with the ECS EdShare project which attracted 45 participants), and the fifth annual e-Learning symposium (72 delegates over two days).

	

	3.6
	Item 3.2 – Supporting international students in higher education course pack
AD advised that Julie Watson from Modern Languages was aware of this resource which was presented at the UKCISA conference.  AD recently visited Scotland to talk to staff developers there about internationalisation.  She has also been invited to organise an event on the pre-sessional programme for a wider constituency and this will include some examples of practice from Southampton.

	

	3.7
	Item 3.4 – Higher Education Academy (HEA)
MHK reported that Paul Ramsden had left the HEA and that an announcement on the appointment of the new Chief Executive was pending. Reports in THE reflect the debate within the HEA on its future shape and LLAS is contributing towards a lobby urging that the Subject Centre network continue to be supported. MHK and Jackie Rafferty (Director of SWAP) discussed this with Debra Humphris, who has participated in a movement by Russell Group PVCs for Education to send a strong statement of support for Subject Centres to the HEA Board. It was hoped that non-Russell Group universities would take this up.

	

	3.8
	Item 4.2 - Employability
JC advised that the employability event in October 2009 included contributions from Southampton.  He added that through the Excel Southampton Internship scheme LLAS has appointed two Modern Languages students to work on the LLAS student web pages over the summer. LLAS continues to publish articles about employability skills in Liaison magazine, as well as employability case studies on the website.

	

	3.9
	Reminder of the remit of the SAG
MHK advised that the SAG had been in existence for the last eight years.  The main function of the group is to provide a bridge between the work of LLAS (which has a wider UK remit) and the work of the University of Southampton, identifying opportunities for cooperation and development.  Initially Subject Centres did not focus on their host institutions but the HEA is now more enthusiastic about Subject Centres becoming more embedded in institutions.  The medium-term importance of this group may increase as the work of LLAS continues to become more integrated in the work of Modern Languages and other parts of the University, e.g. LATEU and the School of Education. It is timely to reflect upon how the role of the SAG may be strengthened.


	

	4.0
	LLAS highlights
	

	4.1
	LLAS highlights from the past 10 years
MHK introduced this item on selected highlights since the launch of the Subject Centre network in 2000.  He commented that the more senior people become within their institutions, the more distant they become from their subject area.  Subject Centres provide a counterweight to this paradox by supporting academic staff in their subjects and forming a bridge between generic education work and its application in various subjects. Southampton is a leading player in this area, which is one of the reasons two Subject Centres are based here.  

PD highlighted a few activities from the last decade including Liaison magazine, 700 reasons for studying languages, the Why study languages? calendar and the Languages in higher education biennial conference, which will next take place in London on 1-2 July 2010.  This year’s conference is being run in partnership with the Language Network for Quality Assurance (LanQua), a European Commission funded project coordinated by LLAS which involves 60 partners throughout Europe.
AD added that LLAS project work has been particularly successful, e.g. The Language Café project has just been given a European Award for Lifelong Learning, and LLAS has just been awarded funding for a project working with the local council to support community language teachers.  JL added that the French conversation club at Southampton City Council, which was set up under the European funded Join the Club project (in which LLAS was a partner), was still going strong after eight years.  VW suggested that language clubs/cafes be added to the Graduate Passport.  


	

	5.0
	The Graduate Passport
	

	5.1
	Where will yours take you? Graduate Passport 

JR gave a presentation on the Graduate Passport (download PowerPoint, 208Kb, an achievement record which recognises and awards Southampton undergraduate (and increasingly) postgraduate students for activities that are not an accredited part of their course.  These activities may include work experience, school placements, spending time abroad, and learning how to articulate the skills gained through these experiences to potential employers. The Passport includes a core programme and a choice of four packages: active citizen, entrepreneur, global graduate and developing professional.  Languages are at the heart of the global graduate package, e.g. recognition is given to students taking part-time language classes.  A large proportion of students signing up for the Passport are international students so the next promotion will focus on home students.  The Graduate Passport presentation is incorporated into induction activities but it is up to individual Schools to request it.    
PS commented that the University is thinking about claiming Bologna compatibility on outcomes and student workload and that the Graduate Passport is a way of providing evidence towards this. 

	

	6.0
	LLAS and University of Southampton areas of common interest
	

	6.1
	Internationalisation
AD advised that Prime Minister’s Initiative funding has been awarded to the Teaching International Studies (TIS) project run by the HEA, which has the brief of improving the experience of international students.  LLAS has therefore turned its attention to how people can make universities more international and engaging with the international profile of universities.  LLAS funded an internationalisation project in Scotland and held an event in Glasgow in April: New directions: how languages promote research and internationalisation in higher education.  

MHK commented that this is an area in which LLAS has a lot of expertise and that there may be a small amount of University funding to explore this further.  JR suggested looking at the Student Centredness fund (coordinated by Debra Humphris). JN suggested the Internationalisation fund and will send details to MHK. 

It was suggested that engaging internationally will lead to more funding opportunities, particularly from the US.  Colleagues there would be very interested in the 700 reasons materials. VW proposed developing the global graduate model in the UK and then taking it elsewhere, e.g. the US. 
MHK added that he receives a lot of interest about the Subject Centre network model and that Australia and Germany are looking to set up something similar. Subject Centres are the solution to harvesting and sustaining outcomes of projects after their funding ends.


	JN/MHK/

AD

	6.2
	HumBox, open educational resources (OER) and community building
AD highlighted HumBox as a good example of LLAS working both across the UK and within the University. Funded by OER through JISC/HEA, there are 14 subject projects throughout the UK. LLAS leads the Humanities project which includes ten university partners including the School of Humanities at Southampton.  HumBox is a community repository of teaching materials based on ePrints. The repository includes a comments box whereby users are encouraged to give feedback on how they use the materials. The HumBox project is coming to an end but LLAS will be bidding for further funding.

JM suggested that AD organises a lunchtime HumBox presentation session for the School before the end of the current academic year.  AD agreed to liaise with JM and Julie Watson over suitable dates. PS offered to present the Economics project at the event.

	AD

	6.3
	Routes into Languages and Links into Languages 
MHK reported on these two programmes which are being coordinated by LLAS.  Routes into Languages is a consortium of 77 universities involved in outreach, taster events, and student ambassador schemes, etc.  The programme is designed to increase language take-up and is funded by HEFCE and the DCSF.  Routes into Languages hopes to obtain funding for continuation until March 2011 and will be pressing for a further three-year extension.
Links into Languages is a regional-based programme aimed at supporting teachers of languages in schools. Funded by the DCSF to provide staff/professional development, it is based on collaboration between universities and schools.  The regional centres are based in universities including Southampton, and that this results in academics being drawn into closer engagement with schools. 


	

	7.0
	Date of next meeting
	

	7.1
	It was agreed to revert to two meetings per year of the whole group plus smaller, focused meetings on particular themes during the year.  The next meeting of the whole group will be in November 2010 (date to be confirmed). 

	PD

	8.0
	Any other business
	

	8.1
	Aide memoire in support of Subject Centres 
MHK advised that colleagues are being invited to put their names to an aide memoire in support of the continuation of Subject Centres.  This will be circulated to SAG members.

	PD
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